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AGENDA  
 
Meeting: Electoral Review Committee 

Place: Kennet Room - County Hall, Bythesea Road, Trowbridge, BA14 8JN 

Date: Monday 26 June 2023 

Time: 3.00 pm 

 

 
Please direct any enquiries on this Agenda to Lisa Alexander of Democratic Services, 
County Hall, Bythesea Road, Trowbridge, direct line 01722 434560 or email 
lisa.alexander@wiltshire.gov.uk 
 
Press enquiries to Communications on direct lines 01225 713114/713115. 
 
This Agenda and all the documents referred to within it are available on the Council’s 
website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk  
 

 
Membership: 
 

Cllr Ashley O'Neill  
Cllr Gavin Grant  
Cllr Ian Blair-Pilling 
Cllr Allison Bucknell 
Cllr Ernie Clark 
  

Cllr Jacqui Lay 
Cllr Ian McLennan 
Cllr Paul Oatway QPM 
Cllr Ian Thorn 
Cllr Stuart Wheeler 
 

 

 
Substitutes: 
 

Cllr Adrian Foster 
Cllr Peter Hutton 
Cllr Nic Puntis  

 

  
 

Cllr Ricky Rogers 
Cllr Derek Walters  

 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/
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Recording and Broadcasting Information 
 

Wiltshire Council may record this meeting for live and/or subsequent broadcast. At the 
start of the meeting, the Chairman will confirm if all or part of the meeting is being 
recorded. The images and sound recordings may also be used for training purposes 
within the Council.  
 
By submitting a statement or question for a meeting you are consenting that you may be 
recorded presenting this and that in any case your name will be made available on the 
public record. The meeting may also be recorded by the press or members of the public.  
 
Any person or organisation choosing to film, record or broadcast any meeting of the 
Council, its Cabinet or committees is responsible for any claims or other liability resulting 
from them so doing and by choosing to film, record or broadcast proceedings they 
accept that they are required to indemnify the Council, its members and officers in 
relation to any such claims or liabilities.  
 
Details of the Council’s Guidance on the Recording and Webcasting of Meetings is 
available on request. Our privacy policy can be found here.  

 
Parking 

 
To find car parks by area follow this link. The three Wiltshire Council Hubs where most 
meetings will be held are as follows: 
 
County Hall, Trowbridge 
Bourne Hill, Salisbury 
Monkton Park, Chippenham 
 
County Hall and Monkton Park have some limited visitor parking. Please note for 
meetings at County Hall you will need to log your car’s registration details upon your 
arrival in reception using the tablet provided. If you may be attending a meeting for more 
than 2 hours, please provide your registration details to the Democratic Services Officer, 
who will arrange for your stay to be extended. 
 

Public Participation 
 

Please see the agenda list on following pages for details of deadlines for submission of 
questions and statements for this meeting. 
 
For extended details on meeting procedure, submission and scope of questions and 
other matters, please consult Part 4 of the council’s constitution. 
 
The full constitution can be found at this link.  
 
Our privacy policy is found here. 
 
For assistance on these and other matters please contact the officer named above for 
details 
 

https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcms.wiltshire.gov.uk%2FecCatDisplay.aspx%3Fsch%3Ddoc%26cat%3D14031&data=04%7C01%7Cbenjamin.fielding%40wiltshire.gov.uk%7C032dd41f93844cfa21f108d8de2a5276%7C5546e75e3be14813b0ff26651ea2fe19%7C0%7C0%7C637503620634060435%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=tgq%2B75eqKuPDwzwOo%2BRqU%2FLEEQ0ORz31mA2irGc07Mw%3D&reserved=0
https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.wiltshire.gov.uk%2Fparking-car-parks&data=04%7C01%7Cbenjamin.fielding%40wiltshire.gov.uk%7C032dd41f93844cfa21f108d8de2a5276%7C5546e75e3be14813b0ff26651ea2fe19%7C0%7C0%7C637503620634060435%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=FK5U7igUosMzWIp1%2BhQp%2F2Z7Wx%2BDt9qgP62wwLMlqFE%3D&reserved=0
https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcms.wiltshire.gov.uk%2Fecsddisplayclassic.aspx%3Fname%3Dpart4rulesofprocedurecouncil%26id%3D630%26rpid%3D24804339%26path%3D13386&data=04%7C01%7Cbenjamin.fielding%40wiltshire.gov.uk%7C032dd41f93844cfa21f108d8de2a5276%7C5546e75e3be14813b0ff26651ea2fe19%7C0%7C0%7C637503620634070387%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=dYUgbzCKyoh6zLt%2BWs%2F%2B6%2BZcyNNeW%2BN%2BagqSpoOeFaY%3D&reserved=0
https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcms.wiltshire.gov.uk%2Feccatdisplayclassic.aspx%3Fsch%3Ddoc%26cat%3D13386%26path%3D0&data=04%7C01%7Cbenjamin.fielding%40wiltshire.gov.uk%7C032dd41f93844cfa21f108d8de2a5276%7C5546e75e3be14813b0ff26651ea2fe19%7C0%7C0%7C637503620634070387%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=VAosAsVP2frvb%2FDFxP34NHzWIUH60iC2lObaISYA3Pk%3D&reserved=0
https://cms.wiltshire.gov.uk/ecSDDisplay.aspx?NAME=Democracy%20Privacy%20Policy&ID=5980&RPID=33929105
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AGENDA 

                                                     Part I  

 Items to be considered when the meeting is open to the public 

1   Election of Chairman 2023/24  

 To elect a Chairman for the forthcoming year. 

2   Election of Vice-Chairman 2023/24  

 To elect a Vice-Chairman for the forthcoming year. 

3   Apologies  

 To receive any apologies or substitutions for the meeting. 

4   Minutes of the Previous Meeting (Pages 5 - 8) 

 To approve and sign the minutes of the meeting held on 20 April 2023. 

5   Declarations of Interest  

 To receive any declarations of disclosable interests or dispensations granted by 
the Standards Committee. 

6   Chairman's Announcements  

 To reecive any announcements through the Chair. 

7   Public Participation  

 Statements 
If you would like to make a statement at this meeting on any item on this 
agenda, please register to do so at least 10 minutes prior to the meeting. Up to 
3speakers are permitted to speak for up to 3 minutes each on any agenda item. 
 
Please contact the officer named on the front of the agenda for any further 
clarification. 
 
Questions 
To receive any questions from members of the public or members of the Council 
received in accordance with the constitution. 
 
Those wishing to ask questions are required to give notice of any such 
questions in writing to the officer named on the front of this agenda no later than 
5pm on 20 June 2023 in order to be guaranteed of a written response. In order 
to receive a verbal response questions must be submitted no later than 5pm on 
22 June 2023. Please contact the officer named on the front of this agenda for 
further advice. Questions may be asked without notice if the Chairman decides 
that the matter is urgent. 
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Details of any questions received will be circulated to Committee members prior 
to the meeting and made available at the meeting and on the Council’s website. 

8   Community Governance Review 2022/23 - Consultation on Additional Draft 
Recommendations (to follow) 

 To consider a report from the Director, Legal and Governance. 

9   Update on Electoral Division Variance (to follow) 

 To consider a report from the Director, Legal and Governance. 

10   Forthcoming Community Governance Review 2023/24 (to follow) 

 To consider a report from the Director, Legal and Governance. 

11   Urgent Items  

 Any other items of business which the Chairman agrees to consider as a matter 
of urgency. 

 Part II  

 Items during consideration of which it is recommended that the public should be 
excluded because of the likelihood that exempt information would be disclosed. 



 
 
 

 
 
Electoral Review Committee 
 

 
MINUTES OF THE ELECTORAL REVIEW COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 20 
APRIL 2023 AT KENNET ROOM - COUNTY HALL, BYTHESEA ROAD, 
TROWBRIDGE, BA14 8JN. 
 
Present: 
Cllr Ashley O'Neill (Chairman), Cllr Gavin Grant (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Ian Blair-Pilling, 
Cllr Allison Bucknell, Cllr Jacqui Lay, Cllr Ian McLennan and Cllr Stuart Wheeler 
 
Also Present: 
Cllr Suzanne Wickham 
  

 
10 Apologies 

 
Apologies were received from Councillors Ernie Clark, Paul Oatway QPM, and Ian 
Thorn. 
 

11 Minutes of the Previous Meeting 
 
The minutes of the meeting held on 21 December 2022 and 4 January 2023 was 
presented, and it was, 
 
Resolved: 
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the minutes of the meeting 
held on 21 December 2022 and 4 January 2023. 
 

12 Declarations of Interest 
 
There were no declarations. 
 

13 Chairman's Announcements 
 
There were no announcements. 
 

14 Public Participation 
 
Public statements were received as detailed under the next agenda item. 
 

15 Community Governance Review 2022/23 
 
The Chairman provided details of the background of the ongoing Community 
Governance Review and presented a report on the consultation on the Draft 
Recommendations which took place between 7 February – 28 March 2023, which 
included a number of public meetings. For each recommendation the Chairman 
along with officers presented summaries of the responses to the consultation and 
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issues that had been raised, before the Committee discussed the available options 
and determined what action to take. 
 
Recommendation 1 
Recommendation 1 had proposed changes to the boundaries and internal 
arrangements of Heywood Parish Council and Westbury Town Council around the 
area of The Ham, currently divided between the two parishes. 
 
A statement was received from Mr Francis Morland, providing further detail and 
clarification on the representation he had submitted including on the history of the 
two parishes and the current boundary. 
 
A statement was received from Cllr John Masson, Heywood Parish Council, 
confirming that the Parish Council had revised its position and considered that the 
area of the Vivash Urban Park should be retained within the area of Westbury Town 
Council. The Committee sought additional details on Cllr Masson’s view on users of 
the park and access across the railway lines in the area. 
 
The Unitary Member for Ethandune, which included Heywood, Cllr Suzanne 
Wickham, made a statement which disagreed with comments from the Town 
Council that Heywood was not a viable community or council. She provided further 
details of actions of the parish council and stated that Vivash Urban Park was used 
by residents from a wide area. 
 
The Committee discussed their draft recommendation in the context of the 
representations which had been received. It was confirmed that legal advice was 
that if the Vivash Urban Park were included in the area transferred to Heywood then 
as a matter of law ownership, liabilities and obligations would be transferred to 
Heywood Parish council, and there was discussion of potential transfer of any funds 
held for the ongoing support for the park. The position of Westbury Town Council 
opposing the transfer of the area of The Ham, even if Vivash were retained, was 
raised. 
 
The Committee acknowledged it had not been aware of the ownership of the park 
transferring to the Town Council in December 2022 when it had made its initial 
recommendation. It did not consider it would be effective to convenient governance 
to transfer the park and attendant responsibilities to the Parish Council. 
 
In discussion the Committee considered that it continued to believe that, on 
balance, the area of The Ham represented a distinct community and that leaving it 
divided would not be in accordance with the statutory criteria for governance 
reviews. As an established community with some separation from and limited 
connectivity with the rest of the town, and with a very clear boundary in one of the 
railway lines to exclude Vivash Urban Park, they considered that the character was 
sufficiently different from the main urban area of the town as to be a community in 
its own right. Considering all the responses, the character of the area, the larger 
part of the existing properties being within Heywood, the Committee upheld its 
recommendation with a modification to exclude Vivash. 
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The Committee also discussed representations from Bratton Parish Council and a 
number of Bratton Parish Councillors and residents. These objected to the 
Committee not recommending their proposed transfer of land from Edington Parish 
Council, and raised concerns about the process which had been undertaken during 
the review.  
 
The Committee received details of those representations and comments from 
officers, and were satisfied an appropriate process had been followed, and were not 
persuaded that the additional representations raised additional or sufficient 
evidence or arguments to change their initial decision that it was not in accordance 
with the criteria to propose a transfer as proposed. However, it would consider how 
to further improve any communication to parishes and others as part of any review 
process. 
 
A break was taken between 11.15-11.20. 
 
Recommendation 2 
Recommendation 2 had been to reduce the number of councillors for Tidworth and 
reallocate the existing ward councillor numbers, following a review of Tidworth and 
Ludgershall in respect of the Perham Down area. 
 
The Committee noted the representation from Tidworth Town Council proposing an 
alternative allocation of councillors and the renaming of one ward to include 
reference to Perham Down, and agreed to amend its own recommendation 
accordingly. 
 
Recommendation 3 
Recommendation 3 had been to transfer various bits of land between the parishes 
of Netheravon, Figheldean, and Fittleton cum Haxton. 
 
The Committee noted the unanimous support in responses to the consultation, and 
that the proposal had been endorsed by all three parish councils in the area. They 
therefore confirmed their proposal for recommendation to Full Council. 
 
Recommendation 4 
Recommendation 4 had been to amend the boundaries of Grittleton, Nettleton, and 
Castle Combe, in response to a request to unify the area known as The Gibb. 
 
Few responses had been received from within the area or without, with Grittleton 
Parish Council in support of the proposal in general. An additional property in the 
area not included with the draft recommendation proposal was discussed, and it 
was agreed to amend the proposal to include it and consult with the property 
accordingly. 
 
Recommendation 5 
Recommendation 5 had proposed transfers of land between Yatton Keynell and 
Biddestone & Slaughterford, mostly involving the area known as Giddeahall.  
 
The Committee noted there had been some comments in opposition to the 
proposal, but in reviewing the arguments and other evidence including views of the 
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parish councils was satisfied that its proposal to align the boundary to the main road 
was in accordance with the statutory criteria. 
 

Yatton Keynell Parish Council had raised that an additional property at Long Dean 
Mill in Castle Combe would more appropriately sit within their parish. Subject to 
determining an appropriate line to propose, the Committee agreed to consult with 
the area on a proposal to transfer them to Yatton Keynell. 
 

The Committee also noted Yatton Keynell Parish Council had reiterated its support 
for a transfer of the area around the Golf Academy in Chippenham Without, near 
the community of Tiddlywink. The Committee had declined to recommend a transfer 
of the area, which had no residents, in 2019/20, and during the current review. The 
Committee agreed it did not believe there was reason to alter that decision. 
 

Recommendation 6 
Recommendation 6 had been to increase the number of Warminster Town Council 
from 13 to 14, at the request of the Town Council. No further information had been 
received and the Committee confirmed their proposal for recommendation to Full 
Council. 
 

Recommendation 7 
Recommendation 7 involved decreases and increases respectively in the number of 
councillors for Donhead St Mary and Monkton Farleigh. Responses were noted, and 
it was agreed to confirm the proposal for recommendation to Full Council. 
 

Where the Committee had amended their initial draft recommendations, it was 
agreed to undertake a shorter online consultation on the changes and to consider 
them further at their next meeting. 
 

It was therefore, 
 

Resolved: 
As set out in the report, to delegate to the Director, Legal and Governance, in 
consultation with the Chairman, the preparation of a detailed Final 
Recommendations document for consideration of Full Council 
(Recommendations 3/6/7), and preparation of an Additional Draft 
Recommendations document for consultation (Recommendations 1/2/4/5). 
 

16 Date of the Next Meeting 
 
The date of the next meeting was scheduled for 27 June 2023. 
 

17 Urgent Items 
 
There were no urgent items. 
 

(Duration of meeting:  10.00 am - 12.00 pm) 
 

The Officers who have produced these minutes are Kieran Elliott and Max Hirst of 
Democratic Services, e-mail committee@wiltshire.gov.uk 

 
Press enquiries to Communications, direct line 01225 713114 or email 

communications@wiltshire.gov.uk 
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